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Time To Think: 
A Participant’s Reflections on creating Thinking 

Environments®  

by Barry Thomas (CTO, AltusQ) 
 

On a recommendation from Dean Mason I recently completed a 2-day “Time To Think 
Foundation Course”. There were many aspects of this course that could be 
relevant to leaders and coaches. 

What’s it all about? 

The “Thinking Environment” is a creation of a woman named Nancy Kline. If you 
want to deep-dive it’s explored thoroughly in her book, “Time to Think: 
Listening to Ignite the Human Mind” (see links at end). There’s an international 
community of course alumni, certified practitioners and trainers. 

The basic premise (at least as I heard it) is that listening, really listening, 
is a skill that most of us lack. This matters because (a) people can only think 
well when they are listened to well, and (b) our failure to listen means that 
many voices simply don’t get heard. Overall we are wasting the bulk of our 
collective intelligence. For me the big implication here is that simply by 
improving our listening we, both individually and organizationally, can 
consistently come up with more and better ideas and solutions.  

Grand claims are as common as mud though, right? The big takeaway for me was 
that learning to listen is both powerful and reasonably simple to achieve. It's 
high-impact stuff that is highly teachable and, in principle, could be 
straightforward to add to our existing work with teams, exec coaching and 
mentoring. 

Interestingly there are many parallels with the neuroleadership work that David 
Rock focuses on and that I have always found very useful. One of David’s big 
themes is that when we feel threatened, even subliminally, our brains and bodies 
automatically adjust in ways that are good for survival but bad for creative 
thinking. David talks a lot about the various SCARF (Status, Certainty, 
Autonomy, Relatedness and Fairness) threats that undermine our thinking at work. 
Many of these map directly on to the barriers to “Thinking Environments” that 
Nancy Kline has identified. The excellent course facilitators (Candice Smith and 
Vanessa Porter) were quick to acknowledge these parallels and even had David’s 
book on hand as recommended reading. Looking at the various publication dates it 
looks to me that Nancy was in fact well ahead of David on all this - she just 
wasn’t wrapping it all up in neurology.   

Applications 

The concept of "Thinking Environments” is based on the observation that the most 
important factor in whether people can think for themselves is how they are 
being treated by the people with them while they are thinking. Another way to 
express this (my interpretation) would be that people think best when their 
listeners are being careful to remove SCARF threats.  

Thinking one-to-one 

In one-to-one listening situations a couple of the core elements are: 



Workshop review: Time to Think Foundation Course 

2 

Copyright © 2016 AltusQ Pty. Ltd. All Rights Reserved 

• No interruptions - for a pre-agreed period of time the thinker is the only 
person allowed to speak, and 

• Intently focussed but non-reactive attention from the listener. 

These rules mean that the thinker can express their thoughts without concern 
about how long they’ll be able to go before being interrupted and without the 
distractions that can be caused by the listener looking bored, uneasy, excited, 
shocked, concerned. The thinker’s brain is given an audience to perform for but 
is given literally nothing else to do but to think through the problem at hand. 
Sounds absurdly simple when you write it down but it’s genuinely powerful to 
experience - plus it’s a bit shocking to realise how little we listen, or are 
listened to, in normal daily life.  

There’s quite a bit more to it than just the two rules I mentioned here. In fact 
there are ten well-defined components, most of which to me seem SCARF-related. 
One exception is some magic around the concept of “Incisive questions” designed 
to remove blocking assumptions but that’s more detail than I care to get into in 
this note.  

I believe the one-to-one skills could be incredibly relevant and powerful if 
applied to mentor and mentee training. If we teach these skills to mentors and 
mentees my expectation is that mentoring outcomes would go through the roof. 
Interestingly there is already a mentoring-specific Thinking Environment course 
that could potentially be modified to be used in the context of existing mentor 
and mentee training.  

Thinking in groups - meetings and teams 

The course content that most got me fired up though was related to group 
situations, and particularly to the question of how to run meetings that can 
consistently uncover fresh and innovative thinking. Here are a few of the core 
Thinking Environment rules for meetings: 

• The meeting context must be relaxed, inclusive, encouraging, appreciative 
(SCARF again) 

• Participants are treated as peers with equal rights to be heard 
• Participants get equal opportunities to speak with no interruptions (they 

literally go around the table sequentially, with the facilitator tracking 
time) and no one speaks twice until everyone has had the opportunity to 
speak once 

• Participants can ask clarifying questions but again it’s done as a round 
with everyone getting equal opportunity. 

Of course there’s more to it than I’ve very briefly outlined here, and there are 
further protocols for meetings based around presentations and for meetings that 
are basically consultations with a “wise council”, but I think this provides the 
gist.  

Again, this sound absurdly simple (and on paper seems almost unworkable) but it 
flows smoothly if the facilitator knows what they’re doing. The structure does 
require time to do right but the chance of uncovering genuinely new thinking 
makes it more than worth the time commitment. It was confronting to realise how 
unnecessarily pointless and wasteful most of the thousands of meetings I’ve sat 
through in my life have been. For example I think I can confidently state that 
the field of bionic hearing would have progressed a lot faster if the principles 
of Thinking Environments had been understood and applied at a previous 
organization I worked at.  

I think there’d be value in adding Thinking Environment approaches into team 
coaching - particularly where the point of the team coaching is to promote 
innovation and creativity.  
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If the “Time to Think Foundation Course” sounds interesting to you (I highly 
recommend it) I believe that Candice Smith is running a course in Sydney and in 
Melbourne later this year. Beyond that there's a training program and 
accreditation available for coaches who want to become properly qualified in the 
Time to Think IP. 

Links: 

http://www.timetothink.com  

https://www.amazon.com/Time-Think-Listening-Ignite-Human/dp/0706377451  

https://www.amazon.com/Your-Brain-Work-Strategies-Distraction/dp/0061771295  

http://www.thethinkingfield.com 

http://www.thethinkingfield.com/pathway-organisation#mentoring-programme  


